# **HELP IS ON THE WAY**

#### **WEEKLY THEME:**

GOD'S RESTORED PEOPLE SHALL PROSPER

#### **BASED ON:**

Isaiah 49:18-26

#### **TARGET**

The backdrop of today's lesson is one of disobedience of God's chosen people. They have complained and done what was right in their own eyes. God has watched as they have taken His grace for granted. They know and believe that they do not deserve His mercy and forgiveness. As a result, they feel forsaken by the Lord. Have you ever felt far away from God? What was your attitude toward Him? The Israelites did not yet realize that they would be rescued and that God would show them and their children His unmerited, or undeserved kindness. This passage is a continuation of the second servant song of Isaiah celebrating the Redeemer of Israel. God is the bridegroom and His people are His bride, as we see in the character of Christ and those who receive Him are His bride. Due to the Babylonian exile, God is described as a Restorer of the nations, a Reconciler of relationships, and a Multiplier of families. Enemies will cower in Israel's presence because they are God's chosen. The restoration of God's people is never through human effort, but by the power of God. Such miraculous rescue throughout the Old Testament is consistently done so that both Israel and the whole world will "know that I am the LORD" (Isaiah 49:23).

#### **TOOLS**

Bibles, student magazines, pens or pencils.

#### **OPEN THE LESSON**

Define the word *restoration* and then ask Jammers to discuss the following questions: "How

#### **LESSON AIM:**

During this lesson, Jammers will: **KNOW:** State that God reigns. **FEEL:** Exoress how they sense God's mercy. **DO:** Identify ways they can live for God by proclaiming His grace and mercy.

can we have a better life? How can we have a better life with God?"

## REALITY CHECK Help Is on the Way

"I was an embarrassment to my family and friends. I tried to find answers and get help, but I soon learned that wise answers couldn't come from the people who were sinning with me. I pushed everyone away from me, including God.

"It didn't take long before I broke laws and ended up in jail for a while. I was poor, my family wanted to disown me, and I couldn't believe God cared anymore. Then, Pastor Wills began visiting me. I learned that the Sovereign Lord is my Redeemer. When I put my hope in Him, I was not disappointed. He restored my life.

"I asked Jesus to be my Savior and Lord. Today, I want to be baptized to tell everyone what God already did in my heart. He restored me completely," said Dad.

Angela looked from the video to the baptistry. "Thank You, God, for making my dad new again," she whispered in prayer.

Later that day, Angela, Antonio, Mama, and Dad sat around the dinner table. Mama suggested, "Let's make a 'thank-You' list of all the ways God restored our family." Together the family called out the many ways God changed what seemed impossible years ago into something beautiful today. They praised God.

#### SUGGESTED DISCUSSION QUESTIONS

 Do you think that the Israelites expected God to restore them?

- 2. Why or why not?
- 3. Why do you think that God refers to Himself as the Bridegroom and His chosen people as the bride?

#### PRESENT THE SCRIPTURES

#### **IN MY HEART**

"This is what the Sovereign LORD says: 'See, I will beckon to the nations, I will lift up my banner to the peoples; they will bring your sons in their arms and carry your daughters on their hips'" (Isaiah 49:22. NIV).

#### WORD!

Use "Target" to help teach today's lesson. Have jammers draw a line down the middle of their paper. They can work in pairs. On one side of the page they can write down the actions of the Israelites and then on the right side of the page, they can write down the responses of God. Have Jammers discuss the part of the key verse that stands out to them. Ask Jammers what areas of their lives need restoration.

#### **SIDEBAR**

### **God's Restored People Shall Prosper**

God's restoration of His people is an undeserved reward after their exile to Babylon. Their disobedience and complaining did not help their situation. God recognized their need despite their faults. Isaiah shows us the immutable and unchanging nature of God—His lovingkindness and tender mercies. God sees us at our worst and, because we are His chosen, He grants us grace despite our shifting attitudes toward Him.

#### **EXPLORE THE MEANING**

#### **Knowing I Am Restored**

- R—Redeemed completely.
- E—Eternally saved.
- **S**—Secure in His love.
- T—Thanking God.
- O-Oppression ends.
- **R**—Relying on the Holy Spirit to lead and guide me.
- **E**—Experiencing freedom.
- D—Declared righteous before God forever.

#### GOT IT!

#### A. God Delivers

Jammers will use "WORD!" to help them with this activity.

**Answers:** 1. God's children; 2. they will be far away; 3. they will need more room; 4. the nations; 5. that I am the Lord.

#### **B. God Restores**

Break Jammers into groups and have them think about how God has restored them in certain situations. Help Jammers think about how that situation would have been without God's help. Encourage Jammers to reflect on God's goodness.

#### JAM SESSION

#### Help Is on the Way

Jammers will look at how despite their disobedience and complaining, the Israelites were restored and redeemed by God—not because of their character, but because He wanted their bloodline to continue to the birth of Jesus. God helps us when we need Him based on His character.

Jammers will discuss highlights of the lesson that stood out to them. Help Jammers look for God's restoration and forgiveness.

#### **NEXT STEPS FOR APPLICATION**

#### JAM ON IT!

#### **Bring Hope**

This week Jammers are encouraged to notice areas in their lives in which they should cease complaining and willful disobedience.

Pray with Jammers to notice God's care and concern for their future.

# NOTES

# God's Restored People Shall Prosper

Bible Background • ISAIAH 49:18–26
Printed Text • ISAIAH 49:18–23 | Devotional Reading • PROVERBS 25:21–26

# - Aim for Change ——

By the end of this lesson, we will IDENTIFY relationships in which individuals or congregations have experienced God's restoration, FIND comfort in the plans God has for their lives, and PROCLAIM God's justice and mercy for His people.

#### In Focus

Jakiesha, an accountant, was going through a difficult time in her life. She was angry with God and the church. No one was doing things the way they should, so she thought. She became so angry she refused to pray anymore. She even made the decision to no longer attend church. Lastly, she gave Pastor Fred a piece of her mind.

Concerned, Jakiesha's Gran-gran, persuaded her to come over for dinner one evening. They talked about all God had provided in Jakiesha's life: her safe home, her scholarship to an HBCU, her first job. "What are you even mad about, baby?" Gran-gran asked.

Jakiesha felt ashamed now even mentioning it to her grandmother. "There's just a certain way I know things can be done. The church doesn't want to take the shortcuts I show them, even though—trust me—EVERYONE else saves themselves money that way."

"Baby," Gran-gran said, "I love you, but that sounds like some shady dealings in my book." Jakiesha couldn't keep up her excuses to her grandmother. God changed her heart. She and her grandmother prayed for forgiveness.

After prayer, Jakiesha told her grandmother, "God has forgiven me and restored me in right relationship with Him. He is a God of justice and mercy and I am a recipient. I'm going to apologize to Pastor Fred and to the entire congregation."

After speaking with Pastor Fred, he told her, "We thank God for answering our prayers. Now that we know you have repented, Jakiesha, we do need an accountant again."

After experiencing difficult challenges, being restored back to God, are you a witness to God's indescribable faithfulness?

# - Keep in Mind -

"And kings shall be thy nursing fathers, and their queens thy nursing mothers: they shall bow down to thee with their face toward the earth, and lick up the dust of thy feet; and thou shalt know that I am the LORD: for they shall not be ashamed that wait for me."

(Isaiah 49:23, KJV)

## Focal Verses

Isaiah 49:18 Lift up thine eyes round about, and behold: all these gather themselves together, and come to thee. As I live, saith the LORD, thou shalt surely clothe thee with them all, as with an ornament, and bind them on thee, as a bride doeth.

19 For thy waste and thy desolate places, and the land of thy destruction, shall even now be too narrow by reason of the inhabitants, and they that swallowed thee up shall be far away.

**20** The children which thou shalt have, after thou hast lost the other, shall say again in thine ears, The place is too strait for me: give place to me that I may dwell.

21 Then shalt thou say in thine heart, Who hath begotten me these, seeing I have lost

my children, and am desolate, a captive, and removing to and fro? and who hath brought up these? Behold, I was left alone; these, where had they been?

22 Thus saith the Lord GOD, Behold, I will lift up mine hand to the Gentiles, and set up my standard to the people: and they shall bring thy sons in their arms, and thy daughters shall be carried upon their shoulders.

23 And kings shall be thy nursing fathers, and their queens thy nursing mothers: they shall bow down to thee with their face toward the earth, and lick up the dust of thy feet; and thou shalt know that I am the LORD: for they shall not be ashamed that wait for me.

# The People, Places, and Times

The Progeny Blessing. Having children as heirs to continue the covenant people of God has always been a major theme of God's story with humanity. Scholars call this aspect of God's promise to His people the "progeny blessing." When Abram first arrived in Canaan, God promised to give the land to his descendants, even though at the time, he was 75 years old and had no heir. Later, God again promises Abram an heir of his own flesh and blood, and as many descendants as stars in the sky (Genesis 15:4–5). By the time Abram is 99 years old, he has fathered a son who will indeed become a great nation, but God makes a further promise. Abram will be the father of many nations, and is renamed Abraham. Sarai is renamed Sarah, and named as the one who will mother the child of God's covenant with Abraham. Isaac fulfills this promise. Isaac and Rebekah struggle for many years to have children before God blesses them with twins. The elder son, Esau, fathers his own nation, and the younger son, Jacob, ends

up with four wives. For a time, the favored wife Rachel is concerned that she will not bear, and though she does give birth to two sons, she dies in bearing the second. This gives Jacob a total of 12 sons, who each have multiple children themselves. The nation of Israel blossoms from this point.

The rollercoaster drama of the difficulty of conceiving, bearing, and raising one (let alone many) children is a constant narrative thread from Genesis 12 through chapter 30. It continues to play a large role in later sacred stories of Samson's family, Hannah, Bathsheba, and others. Even in less drastic stories, children are always seen as a blessing from God. Throughout Scripture, Israel can judge if it is being blessed or not by how many children they are having.

In the pre-industrial age, more children meant more workers to help bring in food or trade to help the family survive. Children were their parents' only financial safety net in old age. In an economic system like this, losing one's children was financially devastating, in addition to being heartbreaking. This is why it is a major theme in the prophecies of returning from exile that they will have many children.

# **Background**

God's people were in captivity because they were obstinate and stubborn (Isaiah 48:4). He told Israel if they disobeyed, He would scatter them. Then He would restore them back (Deuteronomy 30:1–3). God placed His people in a place of affliction (Isaiah 48:10). Through Isaiah, God is speaking to His people with comfort and mercy (Isaiah 48:20; 49:13). He says, "All things begin and end with me" (Isaiah 48:12).

God declares to His people they should flee from the Chaldeans (Isaiah 48:20). This was similar to the charge given their ancestors who had fled from Egypt while depending on God to sustain them (Isaiah 48:21). God's people are given the promise to be released, restored, and prosperous once again. God's people are promised a temporary freedom from their earthly captivity and a permanent freedom through Jesus Christ from captivity of sin. Restoration will be given on the day of salvation. This is in reference to Christ's kingdom when God's people will be restored and prosper (Isaiah 48:8-9).

# At-A-Glance

- 1. Promise of Restoration (Isaiah 49:18-20)
- 2. Questioning Restoration (v. 21)
- 3. Confirming Restoration and Prosperity (vv. 22-23)

## In Depth

# 1. Promise of Restoration (Isaiah 49:18-20)

Look all around and see all the people gathering back to the Lord. They are the children of the people of captivity. Coming from many different places to meet in one place, they will make one body and join themselves to glorify God. These words spoken during the exile were intended to encourage God's people. He implies that the land of Judea was lying in waste during the Babylonian captivity. "Thy land of destruction" contrasts with what was to come.

The increase of people will be so great in number. This will come after many have been killed in wars and died in captivity in a faraway land. There will be a great increase as if these children had been given to a widowed mother.

The added people would be a blessing and strength as an ornament to God's people. The Lord wanted to assure them of His commitment to what He was saying. "As I live, saith the LORD" was a solemn promise between God and His people. The bride, wearing fancy jewelry, indicated these children will portray beauty and glorify the Lord.

Likewise, when the people of God were in a wasted, desolate, and unproductive state, there manifested the Savior of the world, the introduction of the Gospel, and the transformation of the Gentiles.

How do we see God fulfilling this kind of restoration throughout salvation history?

# 2. Questioning Restoration (v. 21)

This describes the great increase of the true people of God. The image given is of a mother who had been robbed of her children and made a widow. She had seen the devastation of ruin that was spread all around her. She felt alone. Then all of sudden the mother sees herself completely surrounded with more children than she lost. She is home and blessed by the happy

family that surrounds her. Then the mother asks, "Who hath begotten me these?" She wants to know where they had been. God's restoration would be beyond what we could hope for.

Why does God choose the image of children to illustrate the overflowing blessing of restoration He has in store?

# 3. Confirming Restoration and Prosperity (vv. 22–23)

God will call His people to Himself, like a general calling the troops together. He will set the standard for His people. Those that God has adopted as His own and those that claim Him for their Father will be in His arms. Those He adopts will be given great care, devotion, and loving-kindness, as a nurse would care for babies. The daughters will be carried as a sick and weak person might be carried. Nonbelievers will give to the increase, protection, and maintenance of these children. Even those in high positions such as kings and queens will have a heartfelt love and caring concern toward God's people.

How does God use non-Christians to aid His Church today?

# Search the Scriptures

- 1. What shall cause the desolate places to become too small (Isaiah 49:19)?
- 2. Who can ask for another place to dwell (v. 20)?
- 3. When kings and queens become nursing fathers and mothers to God's people, what shall they know (v. 23)?

# **Discuss the Meaning**

- 1. God restores and prospers His people. Should His people do anything to help secure their prosperity?
- 2. When God grants restoration, what is our responsibility? How do we show our gratitude? How do we maintain our blessings?

# **Liberating Lesson**

Today, there are many people who need to be restored to God because of sin. Who can restore us? Jesus will lift us up when we feel neglected, abandoned, and bereaved. God restored Israel; He will also restore us. He will give us freedom when we're enslaved by our own choices and disobedience. Jesus is waiting to restore us so that we can have a relationship with God. We must repent, pray, and wait on the restoration of the Lord! We must depend on God's promises to bring the Gentiles and His people together into one people of God through Jesus Christ.

# **Application for Activation**

This week think of how you can overcome discouragement from the enemy who creeps into your peace. Ask God to restore you to Himself when you have allowed the enemy to take your joy. Remember that Jesus Christ has come to redeem you and wants you to have the right relationship with Him and others. He's coming back!

Think of what you can do to restore a broken friendship with a family member or a friend who you consider to be your enemy. Ask yourself, "Am I the enemy?" What should you do to become a better Christian?

# **Follow the Spirit**

What	What God wants me to do:					

Remember Your Thoughts Special insights I have learned:	Daily Pible Deedings
Sources: Blenkinsopp, J. Isaiah 40-55. New York: Doubleday. 2002. Kissane, E. The Book Of Isaiah. Dublin: Browne and Nolan, 1960 Knight, G. Servant Theology. Edinburgh: Handsel Press, 1984. Roberts, J. and Machinist, P. First Isaiah. Baltimore, MD: Fortress Press, 2016.  Say It Correctly Nebuchadnezzar. neh-buh-kad-NEZZ-zer. Zedekiah. zeh-deh-KIE-uh.	MONDAY God Puts Down and Lifts Up (Psalm 75)  TUESDAY God Protects a Restored, Holy People (Leviticus 26:3–13)  WEDNESDAY Blessings upon God's People (Luke 6:20–26)  THURSDAY God Has Turned Mourning into Dancing (Psalm 30)  FRIDAY God Gives Good Gifts (James 1:13–18)  SATURDAY Blessings for Obedience (Deuteronomy 28:9–14)  SUNDAY Wait for the Lord (Isaiah 49:18–23)
Not	tes

# TEACHING FREEDOM

#### **WEEKLY THEME:**

GOD OFFERS DELIVERANCE

#### **BASED ON:**

Isaiah 51:1-8

#### **TARGET**

In Isaiah 51, God exhorts Judah to look at the promise He made with Abraham and Sarah. He kept His promise to Abraham that He would make him a great nation (Genesis 12:1–3). The fulfillment of God's promise was dependent on God, not the obedience of Israel to His laws.

Not only would God deliver Israel from Babylonian bondage, He would also restore Israel's homeland. In this passage, Isaiah refers to it as "wastelands" (51:3). This phrase is used in other passages to refer to Jerusalem's ruins (Jeremiah 44:2; Ezekiel 38:8; Daniel 9:2). Desolation of the land would be temporary, but the deliverance would last forever (Isaiah 51:6).

#### **TOOLS**

Bibles, student magazines, pens or pencils, highlighters, copies of the Scripture text.

#### OPEN THE LESSON

Begin the class by asking students to describe a time when someone did not keep a promise to them. Inform students that today's lesson will describe a promise that God kept with Israel.

# **REALITY CHECK**

#### **Teaching Freedom**

Jessica could not wait until her 13th birthday! If she proved she was responsible, her parents promised she could have a smartphone. Many of Jessica's friends already had smartphones and were trading pictures and using popular social

#### **LESSON AIM:**

During this lesson, Jammers will:

**KNOW:** Explain why faithfulness to God is courage in the face of opposition.

**FEEL:** Trust God's deliverance for those who seek righteousness.

**DO:** Proclaim God's faithfulness when others speak against their faith.

media apps. All Jessica could do on her phone was make and receive phone calls. It was so embarrassing.

Jessica's parents were very cautious. They were always talking about the dangers of having those applications when you were not mature enough to handle it. Because she was maintaining her grades, completing her household chores, and staying out of trouble at school, church, and home, they were feeling confident that she was mature enough to adhere to the rules they would set for her use of the phone. As her birthday approached, they sat her down and discussed their rules. She could not send suggestive pictures to boys. She had to turn her phone off by 9 p.m. She could not visit suspicious websites. She could not give her number out to strangers. They would check her phone periodically just to ensure everything was going OK. Jessica was fine with the rules because she knew they were just trying to protect her. Honestly, she just wanted to have a phone like everybody else. She would have agreed to anything.

When her 13th birthday arrived, the family car broke down. She did not get her phone. Her parents could no longer afford it. Jessica was devastated but she knew her parents would get the phone as soon as they were able. A month later, her father surprised her with the phone. She was so excited; she immediately called her best friend so they could talk through video. Even though she had to wait, she was glad that she could trust her parents to do what they said.

#### SUGGESTED DISCUSSION QUESTIONS

- 1. Did your parents give you rules about having a cellphone? What are they?
- 2. Did your parents make you wait for something that all your friends already had? How did you feel having to wait?

#### PRESENT THE SCRIPTURES

#### **IN MY HEART**

Recite this verse: "Listen to me, my people; hear me, my nation: Instruction will go out from me; my justice will become a light to the nations" (Isaiah 51:4, NIV).

#### WORD!

Provide copies of the text for participants, along with several colors of highlighters. Encourage participants to mark the text with things that stand out to them or make them curious. For example, note the repeated "listen to me" phrases in one color and what comes after them in another. Discuss together the words and patterns each person found.

#### **SIDEBAR**

#### **God Offers Deliverance**

According to the passage, God offers deliverance to those who pursue righteousness and seek the Lord. God honors those who actively seek Him and His ways. In Isaiah's day, the Israelites followed God's laws despite their environment that celebrated other gods. Believers today must do the same. It can be easy to go with the flow and follow the ways of the world. Everybody is doing it. Yet, God only works on behalf of those who desire to follow Him. Following the world will lead to bondage, following God will lead to freedom. Seeking the Lord and pursuing righteousness requires making time to read God's Word, pray, worship, and practice other disciplines.

#### **EXPLORE THE MEANING**

#### **Waiting for Deliverance**

- **D**—Don't look to others. Look to God for deliverance.
- E—Even when it feels like God has forgotten about you, know that God cares!
- L-Lean not to your own understanding but

- acknowledge God (Proverbs 3:5-6).
- I—I can do all things through Christ who strengthens me. (Philippians 4:13).
- V—Value the time spent waiting on God. It will build your faith in Him.
- E—Every challenge is an opportunity to experience God's mighty power.
- **R**—Remember, God keeps His promises.

#### **GOT IT!**

#### A. The Promise of Deliverance

Jammers will use WORD! to help them answer the following questions:

- 1. Whom should the Israelites look to as an example of God's deliverance? **Abraham and Sarah**
- 2. What should the Israelites listen to? **Listen** to God's instructions
- 3. What two things will last forever and what will fade away? God's righteousness and justice will last forever; clothing and people will fade away.

#### **B. God Restores**

Jammers will reflect on the definition of righteousness. Direct students to write the word "righteous" vertically on the board and use words and phrases to describe righteousness. Be prepared to share your definition of righteousness and offer suggestions if ideas slow down.

#### JAM SESSION

#### **Teaching Freedom**

To avoid despair, the Israelites had to trust that God would keep His word about delivering them from bondage. Jessica also had to trust that her parents would keep their promise. Jammers are asked to think about how to trust God and others when circumstances seem grim. Help students reflect on the track record of God and others.

#### **NEXT STEPS FOR APPLICATION**

#### JAM ON IT!

#### **Stories of Deliverance**

Challenge the students to think about times when they needed God to deliver them from a difficult situation. Encourage them to use their journals. Students are to ask adults in their lives about their own experiences with God.

# God Offers Deliverance

Bible Background • ISAIAH 51

Printed Text • ISAIAH 51:1–8 | Devotional Reading • 2 THESSALONIANS 3:1–4

# - Aim for Change -

By the end of this lesson, we will EXAMINE Isaiah's example of God's rich faithfulness in Israel's spiritual history, TRUST God even when others speak disparagingly about our faith, and SHARE the goodness and deliverance of God with others.

#### In Focus

Kaylynn had been incarcerated for a crime he did not commit. He believed the day would come when God would clear his name and he would be delivered from his bondage. He held close to the words found in Isaiah, "The Sovereign Lord helps me, I will not be put to shame, He who vindicates me is near. Who then will bring charges against me? It is the Sovereign Lord who helps me!" (Isaiah 50:7–9).

He trusted God. He had gotten into some situations in the past, being accused falsely and misjudged, and God delivered him every time.

But, this time, the setup led to his imprisonment. His friends and associates felt sorry for him. But they didn't believe Kaylynn would get out of this one easily and they told him to plead guilty and he would get a lesser charge. Kaylynn stood his ground and said, "How can I confess to what I have not done? God has never failed me and neither will He this time."

Kaylynn was given the maximum sentence of 20 years without a chance of parole.

That was two years ago. Today he was preparing to leave prison. All charges had been dropped. He was exonerated. As he was singing and praising God, Paul and Silas's jail experience came to mind. After their release they told the brethren all about it. Kaylynn could hardly wait to meet up with his former friends and associates to share with them how God delivered him out of prison.

When we are in a jam and things don't look good, do we still keep the faith? Do we still believe and hope in God to deliver us?

# - Keep in Mind -

"Hearken to me, ye that follow after righteousness, ye that seek the LORD: look unto the rock whence ye are hewn, and to the hole of the pit whence ye are digged." (Isaiah 51:1, KJV)

## **Focal Verses**

KJV Isaiah 51:1 Hearken to me, ye that follow after righteousness, ye that seek the LORD: look unto the rock whence ye are hewn, and to the hole of the pit whence ye are digged.

2 Look unto Abraham your father, and unto Sarah that bare you: for I called him alone, and blessed him, and increased him.

3 For the LORD shall comfort Zion: he will comfort all her waste places; and he will make her wilderness like Eden, and her desert like the garden of the LORD; joy and gladness shall be found therein, thanksgiving, and the voice of melody.

4 Hearken unto me, my people; and give ear unto me, O my nation: for a law shall proceed from me, and I will make my judgment to rest for a light of the people.

5 My righteousness is near; my salvation is gone forth, and mine arms shall judge the

people; the isles shall wait upon me, and on mine arm shall they trust.

**6** Lift up your eyes to the heavens, and look upon the earth beneath: for the heavens shall vanish away like smoke, and the earth shall wax old like a garment, and they that dwell therein shall die in like manner: but my salvation shall be for ever, and my righteousness shall not be abolished.

7 Hearken unto me, ye that know righteousness, the people in whose heart is my law; fear ye not the reproach of men, neither be ye afraid of their revilings.

**8** For the moth shall eat them up like a garment, and the worm shall eat them like wool: but my righteousness shall be for ever, and my salvation from generation to generation.

# The People, Places, and Times

**Abraham and Sarah.** Abraham did not always follow God's plan as God had intended. On occasion, he and Sarah both seemed to have an urge to give God a helping hand. At other times, the two acted out of cowardice, not out of faith in the God who called them.

From the time of his call, Abraham had no knowledge of where he would be going. He stepped out on the word of God. He never stopped believing in God's purpose, even when it seemed that everything was working against him.

**Eden.** The name Eden is derived either from the Hebrew root word meaning "to be fruitful, plentiful" or from a Sumerian word meaning "steppe, flatland." After creating the entire universe, God consecrated the particular garden called Eden as a place of paradise and

worship. He placed His newly created human beings to care for it, and communed with them there. There was still work to do to care for Eden, but no weeds or thorns to make the work especially hard. Many prophecies of the end times pull on images of Eden to indicate that God will heal the world so completely as to restore the paradise we knew before the Fall.

# **Background**

Even though the Israelites are worried that foreign countries will conquer them, God reassures His people He is willing, able, and capable of providing for their release from their captives. In Isaiah 50, the one who is responsible for delivering this message of hope shows he has been commissioned by God and he is ready to carry out his mission, God's message, out to the fullest (Isaiah 50:4–5).

Jesus also fulfilled this prophecy when He was commissioned by God and carried out His duties in securing salvation for mankind to the fullest. Some Jews rejected Jesus as Christ on their own accord. We make a choice to accept what God offers. In Isaiah's message, the people of God are encouraged to trust in Him, while sinners are discouraged not to trust in themselves (Isaiah 50:11).

## At-A-Glance

1. The Offer of Deliverance (Isaiah 51:1–3)

- 2. The Way to Deliverance (vv. 4-6)
- 3. An Everlasting Deliverance (vv. 7-8)

# In Depth

#### 1. The Offer of Deliverance (Isaiah 51:1-3)

This conversation is to those who follow after righteousness, seriously yearning to practically obey God's law. They are told, "Listen to Me!" God is making them an offer of deliverance. God's people are seeking Him because they want His favor brought back to them.

They are told to look back to Abraham and Sarah. You are Sarah's daughters, if you strive for righteousness. To encourage the captives in Babylon, God calls them to remember when and how He called Abraham by His Word He blessed and increased him. They, too, were very small in number, but the Lord has promised to increase them also (Isaiah 49:19).

The Lord shall comfort Zion: God will restore it from despair. He will make them happy—giving them hearts that are glad. Their gladness will lead to their satisfaction making them thankful to God. They will sing from their hearts songs of joy and thanksgiving unto their God.

What role models of righteousness do you identify in your life?

#### 2. The Way to Deliverance (vv. 4-6)

God is speaking to a specific group, His people. This isn't for everyone. This is for the people of God. The ones who have the law of God within them. In addition to knowing what is right, God's people do what is right. God wants His people to listen and be attentive. He wants His people to adhere to what He is saying and take notes on their hearts.

God's righteousness is near; He will soon come to their rescue. Those that He has made promises to will see the fulfillment of those promises. God's arms will judge the people, because He has the power to judge all. He has the ability to draw them together, and He has the ability to scatter them. They should put their trust in Him.

Heaven and earth are going to pass away (Matthew 24:35). The description here is the heavens will disappear like a vapor, or smoke, into thin air. The earth will fall off like an old piece of clothing no one wants to wear. Just as the earth and the heavens will no longer exist, this will be true of people. In contrast, the way to deliverance, salvation and righteousness will remain.

How do you remind yourself to chase after eternal things, rather than passing earthly things?

#### 3. An Everlasting Deliverance (vv. 7–8)

Isaiah is requesting the attention of the righteous, God's people, the keepers of the Law. God's people are told to not fear the rebuke and criticism of men. We have the assurance of God's promises. Others might say anything to attempt to destroy our faith in God, but God has given His promise. He will not turn back on His Word. God is faithful.

People will become food for the insects and animals when they die. As time goes on, those same people won't be around to express disapproval. In contrast, the salvation and righteous of God will always be. Salvation and righteousness will continue to exist, from generation to generation, forever.

What would you be able to do for God if you weren't afraid of others' scorn?

## **Search the Scriptures**

- 1. Is God offering deliverance to all (Isaiah 51:1)?
  - 2. Who shall comfort the people of Zion (v. 3)?
- 3. Who are they that know righteousness (v. 6)?

## **Discuss the Meaning**

- 1. God shows He is willing and able to deliver us from our captivity, which is sin. But He does not force us to accept His offer. Should He or should He not? Why?
- 2. God tells His people, "hearken unto me" three times. When something is told to us repeatedly should we consider it? Should we pay more attention to what's being said or should we find the person to be a nuisance trying to force us to accept what they are saying?

# **Liberating Lesson**

In spite of what we see, we must remember God is faithful and He will deliver us, just as He did the remnant of Israel. He encourages us to listen to Him and to look back at what He did for Abraham and Sarah. Abraham believed God and became a great nation, we too must believe God and trust Him. God comforts and consoles us as we fear Him. If we are faithful, God will deliver us. We must be willing to tell others that God's Word will last forever. We should encourage others to trust Jesus for deliverance and salvation.

# **Application for Activation**

This week, pray and trust God daily to deliver you from any situation that will cause you not to demonstrate your faith in God. Do not let anyone discourage you from believing that God can deliver you from those that speak negatively. You can ask God to speak to your heart so the Holy Spirit will remind you that God is faithful and He will deliver you.

Ask God to help you encourage others because Jesus loves you and wants everyone to be saved. Tell others that those who reject the Lord will be judged by God, not man.

# **Follow the Spirit**

What God wants me to do:	
<del></del>	
Remember Your Thoughts	
Special insights I have learned:	
opecial moignts i have rearried.	

#### Sources

Benson, Joseph. Commentary of the Old Testament and New Testament. New York: T. Carlton & J. Porter, 1857.

Blenkinsopp, J. Isaiah 40-55. New York: Doubleday, 2002.

Harrison, R. K. Editor. *The New Unger's Bible Dictionary*. Chicago: Moody Press, 1988. 1382-1383

Kissane, E. *The Book of Isaiah*. Dublin: Browne and Nolan, 1960. Knight, G. *Servant Theology*. Edinburgh: Handsel Press, 1984.

Life Application Study Bible, King James Version. Wheaton, IL:
Tyndale House Publishers, Inc., 1997. 2154-2155, 2170-2172.

Peterson, Fingers H. The Message: The Bible in Contemporary

Peterson, Eugene H. The Message: The Bible in Contemporary Language. Colorado Springs, CO: NavPress Publishing Group 2002. 1755

Roberts, J. and Machinist, P. First Isaiah. Baltimore, MD: Fortress Press, 2016.

Walvoord, John F. And Roy B. Zuck. The Bible Knowledge Commentary: An Exposition of the Scriptures. Old Testament. Wheaton, IL: Victor Books, 1983.

# Say It Correctly

Hearken. HAR-ken.

# **Daily Bible Readings**

#### **MONDAY**

God Will Vindicate His Servant (Isaiah 50:4–9)

#### **TUESDAY**

Remember God's Mighty Deeds (Isaiah 51:9–16)

#### WEDNESDAY

God Defends Israel's Cause (Isaiah 51:17–23)

#### **THURSDAY**

God Rescues Us from Peril (2 Corinthians 1:7–14)

#### **FRIDAY**

Jesus Rescues Us from Wrath (1 Thessalonians 1:6–10)

#### **SATURDAY**

Deliverance Belongs to the Lord (Psalm 3)

#### **SUNDAY**

God's Deliverance Is Coming (Isaiah 51:1–8)

# **Notes**